GLOCESTER LAND TRUST MINUTES – MAY 25, 2021 – APPROVED

GLOCESTER LAND TRUST
REGULAR MEETING

May 25, 2021
The regular meeting of the Glocester Land Trust took place on May 25, 2021 via electronic communication (remote ZOOM Video Conferencing). Vice Chair Steven St. Pierre called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Members in attendance: Steven St. Pierre, James Giarrusso, Scott Boudreau, Janine Pitocco and Bruce Payton.
Members Absent: Gene Cavaliere, Roy Najecki
Minutes: Judi Rix

Guests: 
The link to be a participant at this meeting was available on the Town of Glocester Webpage, Secretary of State Website and Land Trust webpage. All votes were by roll call to ensure each vote was noted and the total tallied.  This process was applied whenever a vote was required.

Open Forum Agenda Items Only: No one present wished to speak.
Approval of minutes of previous meetings (discussions and /or action): Vice Chairman James Giarrusso made a motion to accept the minutes of the May 11, 2021 meeting; it was seconded by Member Janine Pitocco and passed unanimously. VOTE: Ayes – 5 (St. Pierre, Giarrusso, Boudreau, Payton, Pitocco) 
GLT Treasurer’s Report (discussions and /or action): Treasurer Roy Najecki was not in attendance, so no update was available. Member Janine Pitocco made a motion to table this update until the June meeting; it was seconded by Vice Chairman James Giarrusso and passed unanimously. VOTE: Ayes – 5 (St. Pierre, Giarrusso, Boudreau, Payton, Pitocco)
Approval of Bills – Consent Agenda (discussions and /or action): Member Boudreau had to step away during this portion.
a. Member Janine Pitocco made a motion to pay Judi Rix a total of $175.00 for the May 11, 2021 minutes; it was seconded by Vice Chairman James Giarrusso and passed unanimously. VOTE: Ayes – 4 (St. Pierre, Giarrusso, Payton, Pitocco)
b. Member Bruce Payton made a motion to pay Jim Giarrusso a total of $33.98 for fuel additive and a gas can; it was seconded by Member Janine Pitocco and passed unanimously. VOTE: Ayes – 3 (St. Pierre, Payton, Pitocco) Vice Chairman James Giarrusso abstained from the vote.
       Old Business (discussion and/or action) 
a. Public event at Hawkins Pond: Member Janine Pitocco stated that they were looking at Saturday, June 5th at 2pm for an event on the property for the public; most of the trustees are available that day except for Vice Chairman Giarrusso. Member Pitocco asked if the new parking signs for the property were going to be completed in time for the event, and Chairman St. Pierre said they should be ready by the middle of this week at the latest. To advertise for the event, Member Bruce Payton will send a blast out to the volunteers, Chairman St. Pierre will put it on the GLT Facebook site, notify the Town Clerk to let the Town Council know and email the local state representatives, former Chairman of the GLT Stephen Mitchell and Town Historian Edna Kent. Ms. Kent has personal ties to the property and Member Pitocco suggested asking her to speak at the event. Member Pitocco will also contact the Valley Breeze to let them know it is happening, investigate a victuals license for serving food and water and finding a vendor to get port-a-johns at the locations. The company the Board used in the past is no longer providing those as part of their business. Member Roy Najecki has offered to lead a walk that day and will have a few other walks set up as well. Vice Chair Giarrusso made a motion to authorize the expenditure of up to $300.00 to have a public event at Hawkins Pond on June 5th at 2pm; it was seconded by Member Payton and passed unanimously. VOTE: Ayes – 5 (St. Pierre, Giarrusso, Boudreau, Payton, Pitocco)
New Business (discussions and/or action):
a. Picnic tables and benches at Hawkins Pond: Vice Chairman James Giarrusso saw picnic tables at Lowes in CT for approximately $150, and Chairman St. Pierre saw them at Home Depot for about the same price. That is a good price, so the Board would like to purchase several to be used on the GLT properties and have them delivered to the Hawkins Pond Property. Vice Chair Giarrusso made a motion to authorize the expenditure of up to $1,200.00 to purchase six picnic tables for the Hawkins Pond event on June 5th and then distribute a couple of them after the event to Steere Hill and Sprague Farm; it was seconded by Member Payton and passed unanimously. VOTE: Ayes – 5 (St. Pierre, Giarrusso, Boudreau, Payton, Pitocco))
b. Water at Hawkins Pond for watering the lawn/flowers: Member Janine Pitocco asked for this to be placed on the agenda because she was wondering about how anything that would get planted there could be watered, and if the well that is there now was functional. Vice Chairman James Giarrusso opened the well today and determined that it would need significant repairs to be functional again; it is useless as is. His best guess at the cost of repairs would be anywhere between $5,000 and $15,000 with the higher end estimate providing power at the site. This is not really needed and a necessary expense right now and can be revisited if the Board feels it is necessary in the future.
c. Historical and educational posters at Hawkins Pond: Member Janine Pitocco recently met with Town Historian Edna Kent to look at some historical pictures to use at the Hawkins Pond property to provide some information on the property itself. Ms. Kent is pleased with the work being done on the property and is helping top obtain copies of some of the pictures for the Board. Member Pitocco was inquiring about how to make the pictures weather-proof so they can be displayed for the public. Chairman Steven St. Pierre suggested she reach out to BORI Graphix to help her with that; they are vendor the Board uses for creating signs and he believes they would be a good resource to help create what she is looking for. The trail map of the property is already done and ready to get placed on the kiosk.
d. Cynthia Kwolek, RI DEM, monitoring at Sprague Farm: Ms. Kwolek is requesting permission to set up five traps to monitor nine softwood pests at Sprague Farm. The traps will be set up the week of Memorial Day and be removed in late August with Ms. Kwolek visiting the traps on a bi-weekly basis to take samples. Member Bruce Payton made a motion to allow Ms. Kwolek to proceed with her monitoring at Sprague Farm; it was seconded by Vice Chairman James Giarrusso and passed unanimously. VOTE: Ayes – 5 (St. Pierre, Giarrusso, Boudreau, Payton, Pitocco))
Correspondence: None to report.
Trail Inspection(s): None to report.
Monthly GLT Activities – Reports: None to report.
Open Forum: Vice Chairman James Giarrusso will be meeting with Bob Fairbanks of Fairbanks Engineering regarding the dam and wanted to make the board aware they have already determined that a survey will be necessary. Vice Chairman Giarrusso would like to hire Norbert Therien of National Land Surveyors-Developers, Inc. since he has worked with him many times; the approximate cost of the survey will be $6,500.00. Chairman St. Pierre asked Town Finance Director Adam Muccino if a survey is a specialty service, and would it require an RFP; Chairman St. Pierre is still waiting for a response. It would be approximately six weeks until the survey can be done and another two weeks to wait for the results.

Member Bruce Payton is working with the volunteers to get some projects done, so send him any jobs that could use some help. Vice Chairman Giarrusso arranged for Phil Doar to bring a dumpster to Hawkins Pond property tomorrow to help clean up a few remaining things before the event on June 5th and it will be there until Tuesday.

Chairman Steven St. Pierre received a call from FEMA about a complaint they received regarding the GLT obtaining and spending federal funds fraudulently. Chairman St. Pierre told the person that the Board does not have any grant funds and the only grant they have had since he has been a member was never used and returned. He spoke with the person in detail about where the Board gets their funding and the FEMA agent told him that there appeared to be no basis for the complaint, and it was being closed out. Chairman St. Pierre did notify the Board’s legal counsel and the Town Finance Director of the conversation.

Vice Chairman James Giarrusso spoke to Kloter Farms regarding the two pavilions the Board wished to purchase. Right now, the company is not taking any more orders since the current orders they have committed to are not going to be completed until December and then they take a break for the winter. Vice Chairman Giarrusso did obtain a quote to get two pavilions that could be done in early April of next year. This would allow for the Board to proceed with getting the concrete slabs done this year in advance of the arrival of the pavilions in the spring.

Chairman Steven St. Pierre would like to start meeting again in person and will reach out to the Town Clerk to see if that would be possible.

There being no further business before the Land Trust, Vice Chairman James Giarrusso made a motion to adjourn at 8:15pm.; it was seconded by Member Bruce Payton and passed unanimously. Ayes – 5 (St. Pierre, Giarrusso, Boudreau, Payton, Pitocco)
Minutes Approved: June 8, 2021 meeting.
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